Center for American Progress

The Impact of Reversing Kentucky's Health Care Reforms

By Thomas Huelskoetter

November 13, 2015

In the wake of last week's gubernatorial election in Kentucky, the immediate future of health reform in the state remains unclear. Newly elected Gov. Matt Bevin (R), who opposes the Affordable Care Act, or ACA, has pledged to shut down Kynect, Kentucky's state health insurance marketplace, and switch enrollees to the federal marketplace.¹ Similarly, he also initially pledged to repeal Kentucky's Medicaid expansion immediately after taking office.² However, he backtracked in recent months on this second pledge, and lately, he has focused primarily on modifying the Medicaid expansion with a waiver from the federal government rather than repealing it outright.³

Yet what is perfectly clear is that any ideologically motivated rollback of Kentucky's successful health reforms would be a disaster. Repealing Medicaid expansion would blow a massive hole in the state's budget, imposing a negative fiscal impact of up to \$919 million over the next few years.⁴ At the same time, repeal would cause the state to miss out on the creation of 28,000 jobs and up to \$30.1 billion in economic activity, as well as jeopardizing the 12,000 jobs that Medicaid expansion has already created. Furthermore, shutting down Kynect and switching to the federal marketplace would cost the state at least \$23 million and raise premiums by up to 2.5 percent for Kentucky marketplace enrollees.

Health reform has helped half a million Kentuckians find coverage

The human stakes of this debate could not be higher. According to the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, as of March 2015, almost 418,000 Kentuckians who were newly eligible due to the Affordable Care Act had enrolled in Medicaid coverage.⁵ All of these people would lose their coverage if Medicaid expansion were repealed.

Similarly, as of June 2015, more than 88,000 people were enrolled in private health insurance plans through Kynect.⁶ Although they would be able to enroll through HealthCare.gov if Kynect were eliminated, such a change would be needlessly disruptive and would likely increase their premiums.⁷

Kentucky is one of the greatest health care success stories in the nation. Thanks to Kentucky's full implementation of the ACA, the state's uninsured rate dropped by almost half in 2014 alone, from 14.3 percent to 8.5 percent—the largest decrease in the country.⁸ After expanding Medicaid, Kentucky has already seen dramatic improvements in preventive health care usage among low-income Medicaid beneficiaries; for example, rates of breast cancer screenings, preventive dental services, and cholesterol screenings more than doubled in 2014.⁹

Repealing Medicaid expansion would cost Kentucky money

Of course, Gov.-elect Bevin has undoubtedly heard the many statistics demonstrating the success of Kynect and Medicaid expansion. However, even if he chooses to ignore these historic improvements, he still needs to reckon with another consequence of repealing Medicaid expansion: the cost.

The fact of the matter is that Medicaid expansion is saving Kentucky money and boosting the state's economy. According to a comprehensive state evaluation of the program, Medicaid expansion will have a net \$819.6 million positive impact on Kentucky's state and local budgets from 2014 to 2021, both through budget savings from the federal funding and through higher revenue generated by the increase in economic activity.¹⁰ All told, when the negative economic effects of nonexpansion are added to the positive impact of expansion, the financial difference between expansion and nonexpansion for Kentucky state and local budgets totals more than \$919 million through 2021.¹¹ In other words, repealing Medicaid expansion would effectively cost Kentucky's budget almost \$1 billion over the next few years. To put that in context, it represents \$208 for each woman, man, and child in Kentucky.¹²

Much of Kentucky's budget savings come from federal funding that replaces preexisting state spending—including on behavioral health, people with disabilities, and corrections.¹³ If Medicaid expansion were to be repealed, the state would have to reallocate money to fund those services. Thus, not only would repeal lead to the state missing out on federal funding, but it would also actually cost Kentucky millions of dollars in increased state spending merely to restore the level of health services that existed prior to Medicaid expansion.

From 2014 to 2021, Medicaid expansion will create more than 40,000 jobs and generate \$30.1 billion in economic activity in Kentucky—almost double what the state originally forecast prior to the expansion.¹⁴ In 2014 alone, Medicaid expansion created an estimated 12,000 jobs, as the influx of federal funds into Kentucky spurred hiring in the health care sector and the resulting increase in economic activity passed through to other industries.¹⁵ Medicaid expansion is providing a particularly large economic boost to health care providers in the state. For example, new estimates show that Kentucky hospitals experienced a 70 percent drop in claims for uncompensated care from 2013 to 2014 and have already received \$1.4 billion in federal payments for Medicaid expansion patients since January 2014. ¹⁶

Medicaid waiver could increase hardship for low-income families

While a federal waiver to pursue policy changes would clearly be preferable to repeal, that approach carries its own dangers. Gov.-elect Bevin has expressed interest in capping or freezing enrollment for the Medicaid expansion population.¹⁷ Apart from being an arbitrary and unjust policy, this is a complete nonstarter. Federal law only gives the secretary of health and human services authority to approve waivers that promote the objectives of Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program.¹⁸ Limiting enrollment based on political opposition to the law, which would both halt public health improvements and increase costs to the state, is wholly inconsistent with the goals of Medicaid expansion.

Importantly, states that fail to offer coverage for the full Medicaid expansion population do not qualify for the higher federal payment rate that the Affordable Care Act provides for Medicaid expansion.¹⁹ If a state sought to cover only a portion of the Medicaid expansion population, the ordinary matching rate would apply. That means that instead of paying for 90 percent of the care for Kentuckians who qualify for Medicaid thanks to the ACA, the federal government would only pay 70 percent of those costs if Gov.-elect Bevin cuts access to the program.²⁰ As a result, limiting enrollment would require Kentucky to pay a higher rate for the current expansion enrollees and thus could potentially cost the state as much as or even more than full expansion.

Other waiver options that the federal government might find legally acceptable, such as one modeled after Indiana's waiver, could involve increasing cost sharing and imposing premiums. Perhaps most worryingly, Indiana's waiver permits the state to not only disenroll beneficiaries above the federal poverty line who fail to pay premiums but also allows it to lock them out from re-enrolling for six months.²¹ If implemented in Kentucky, such a waiver would reduce the affordability of health care services for low-income families, increase administrative costs and complexity, and likely deter enrollment. Furthermore, there is still no evidence that these types of Medicaid waivers actually produce better health outcomes in the long term.²² While another option would be an Arkansas-style waiver, which uses Medicaid expansion funding to enroll beneficiaries in private marketplace health plans,²³ the vast majority of Kentucky's Medicaid enrollees are already covered by privately run managed care plans rather than traditional Medicaid fee-for-service plans.²⁴ Finally, pursuing and negotiating a waiver would be a lengthy process, and implementing one along these lines would add red tape and additional costs to the administration of Kentucky's Medicaid program.

No reason to abandon Kynect

In addition to seeking repeal or changes to Medicaid expansion, since his election, Gov.elect Bevin has also clarified that he intends to shut down Kynect by the end of 2016.²⁵ This might make some sense if Kentucky were struggling to afford Kynect or to maintain a reliable website—but neither is remotely the case.

Kynect is not a burden on the state budget. Rather, it is fully funded through a 1 percent fee on health insurance plans in the state, which even raises additional funding that could be used to cover part of the state's future share of Medicaid expansion costs.²⁶ By contrast, the federal marketplace is funded via a 3.5 percent fee on marketplace plans.²⁷ The state's insurers would surely object to being double taxed if Kynect were shut down, so the federal marketplace's 3.5 percent fee would likely replace rather than supplement Kentucky's 1 percent fee. Since these fees are at least partially passed through to enrollees' premium rates, switching to the federal marketplace likely would result in Kentucky marketplace enrollees having to pay higher premiums. In 2016, for example, the secondlowest-cost silver plan in Louisville, Kentucky, has a monthly premium of \$227 for a 40-year-old nonsmoker before premium tax credits are applied.²⁸ If the full 3.5 percent fee were passed through to premiums, then this 2.5 percentage point increase would raise the premium to \$232.7 per month, or an extra \$68 over the course of the year. Family plans would see even larger increases.

In addition to the marketplace being on sound financial footing, Kynect's website has been a model for the nation. While the federal HealthCare.gov and several state marketplace websites initially floundered before being repaired, Kynect operated smoothly and effectively from day one.²⁹

Finally, shuttering Kynect and switching to the federal marketplace would be expensive—costing Kentucky an estimated \$23 million.³⁰ Kynect is integrated closely with the state's Medicaid eligibility and information technology systems. This makes it easier and less confusing for consumers to enroll but would add to the cost and complexity of eliminating Kynect. In addition, the federal government awarded the state more than \$253 million to plan and establish Kynect; while that funding is now a sunk cost, throwing away the successful and financially self-supporting product of that investment would be a blatant waste of taxpayer money.³¹ Furthermore, the federal government requires one year's notice before a state can close its health insurance marketplace—thus, the earliest Kynect could be closed would likely be January 1, 2017.³²

As the facts above make clear, there are no operational or financial reasons to abandon Kynect—only ideological ones. Switching to the federal marketplace would be unnecessarily disruptive to current enrollees and likely raise their premiums, while costing the state millions of dollars. In addition to the enrollment website, Kentucky has been enormously successful in tailoring Kynect's consumer assistance, outreach, and marketing functions to Kentucky's specific needs.³³ If Kynect were completely shut down, much of this work would be lost.

Kentucky cannot afford to go backward

Kentucky's high uninsured rates and historically poor health outcomes frequently led its current governor, Steve Beshear (D), to argue that few states needed health care reform more urgently than Kentucky. In 2013, he wrote that, "Here in Kentucky, we cannot afford to waste another day or another life."³⁴ Those words were true then and remain true today. The Affordable Care Act is working in Kentucky—boosting the state's economy and improving the lives, health, and financial security of hundreds of thousands of Kentuckians every day. Notably, this success did not come about simply because Kentucky needed the ACA, but because Kentucky policymakers rose to the task and proved more effective at implementing reform than most states.³⁵

This is progress of which state leaders should be proud. Rather than recklessly playing partisan games with the ACA to score ideological points, Gov.-elect Bevin should work responsibly to improve health reform in his state. Kentuckians deserve no less.

Thomas Huelskoetter is the Research Assistant for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- Jack Brammer, "Bevin wants to dismantle Kynect by end of 2016; will remove clerk's names from marriage licenses," The Lexington Herald-Leader, November 6, 2015, available at http:// www.kentucky.com/2015/11/06/4125252_bevin-wants-todismantle-kynect.html?rh=1.
- 2 Joseph Gerth, "Dems say Bevin still equivocating on Medicaid," The Courier-Journal, September 18, 2015, available at http:// www.courier-journal.com/story/news/politics/elections/ kentucky/2015/09/18/dems-say-bevin-still-equivocatingmedicaid/72373588/.
- 3 Ibid.; Perry Bacon Jr., "Matt Bevin's Win in Kentucky Governor Race Extends Party Dominance in South," NBC News, November 4, 2015, available at http://www.nbcnews.com/politics/ elections/gop-win-kentucky-governor-race-extends-partydominance-south-signals-n456921.
- 4 Commonwealth of Kentucky, "Kentucky Medicaid Expansion Report: 2014" (2015), available at http://governor.ky.gov/ healthierky/Documents/medicaid/Kentucky_Medicaid_Expansion_One-Year_Study_FINAL.pdf.
- 5 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Total Medicaid Enrollees - VIII Group Break Out Report: March 2015" (2015), available at http://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid-chipprogram-information/program-information/downloads/cms-64-enrollment-report-jan-mar-2015.pdf.
- 6 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "June 30, 2015 Effectuated Enrollment Snapshot" (2015), available at https:// www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Factsheets/2015-Fact-sheets-items/2015-09-08.html.
- 7 Rachana Pradhan and Paul Demko, "Kentucky health law repeal: Not so fast," Politico, November 4, 2015, available at http://www.politico.com/story/2015/11/kentucky-health-lawrepeal-not-so-fast-215513.
- 8 Thomas Huelskoetter, "2014 Census Data Confirm Dramatic Impact of the Affordable Care Act," Center for American Progress, September 16, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/ news/2015/09/16/121094/2014-census-data-confirm-dramatic-impact-of-the-affordable-care-act/.
- 9 Commonwealth of Kentucky, "kyhealthnow Oversight Meeting" (2015), available at http://governor.ky.gov/healthierky/ kyhealthnow/Documents/20150805kyhealthnowOversightMe eting.pdf.
- 10 Commonwealth of Kentucky, "Kentucky Medicaid Expansion Report: 2014."
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Bureau of the Census, "State & County QuickFacts: Kentucky," available at http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/21000. html (last accessed November 2015).
- 13 Commonwealth of Kentucky, "Kentucky Medicaid Expansion Report: 2014."
- 14 Ibid
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Kentucky Cabinet for Health and Family Services, "Medicaid Expansion, Enrollment, and Reimbursement in Kentucky" (2015).
- 17 Anna Maria Barry-Jester, "Thousands Could Become Uninsured If Kentucky Freezes Medicaid," FiveThirtyEight, November 5, 2015, available at http://fivethirtyeight.com/features/ kentucky-governor-matt-bevin-medicaid-freeze-uninsured/.
- 18 Medicaid.gov, "Section 1115 Demonstrations," available at http://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid-chip-program-information/by-topics/waivers/1115/section-1115-demonstrations. html (last accessed November 2015).
- 19 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Frequently Asked Questions on Exchanges, Market Reforms, and Medicaid" (2012), available at https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Resources/ Files/Downloads/exchanges-faqs-12-10-2012.pdf.

- 20 The federal government pays 100 percent of the costs for the Medicaid expansion population through 2016, then gradually phases down to 90 percent in 2020. See Kaiser Family Foundation, "Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) for Medicaid and Multiplier," available at http://kff.org/medicaid/ state-indicator/federal-matching-rate-and-multiplier/ (last accessed November 2015).
- 21 Jessica Schubel, "Indiana's New Medicaid Waiver Requires Close Watch," Off the Charts, February 3, 2015, available at http://www.cbpp.org/blog/indianas-new-medicaid-waiverrequires-close-watch.
- 22 Jessica Schubel and Judith Solomon, "States Can Improve Health Outcomes and Lower Costs in Medicaid Using Existing Flexibility" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/health/ states-can-improve-health-outcomes-and-lower-costs-inmedicaid-using-existing.
- 23 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Medicaid Expansion in Arkansas" (2015), available at http://kff.org/medicaid/fact-sheet/medicaid-expansion-in-arkansas/.
- 24 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Share of Medicaid Population Covered under Different Delivery Systems," available at http:// kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/share-of-medicaid-population-covered-under-different-delivery-systems/ (last accessed November 2015).
- 25 Brammer, "Bevin wants to dismantle Kynect by end of 2016."
- 26 Kentucky's fee is broad based and levied on nonmarketplace plans in addition to marketplace plans. See Sean Miskell and others, "State-Based Marketplaces Look for Financing Stability in Shifting Landscape," Commonwealth Fund Blog, May 14, 2015, available at http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/blog/2015/may/state-marketplaces-and-financingstability.
- 27 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Proposed HHS Notice of Benefit and Payment Parameters for 2016 Fact Sheet" (2015), available at https://www.cms.gov/cciio/resources/factsheets-and-faqs/downloads/fact-sheet-11-20-14.pdf.
- 28 Cynthia Cox and others, "Analysis of 2016 Premium Changes in the Affordable Care Act's Health Insurance Marketplaces," Kaiser Family Foundation, October 26, 2015, available at http:// kff.org/health-reform/fact-sheet/analysis-of-2016-premiumchanges-in-the-affordable-care-acts-health-insurance-marketplaces/.
- 29 Philip Andrews, "Public Officials of the Year 2014: Carrie Banahan," *Governing*, available at http://www.governing.com/poy/ poy-carrie-banahan.html (last accessed November 2015).
- 30 Brad Bowman, "Medicaid, Kynect a Contentious Issue; Change Would Cost Millions," *The State Journal*, September 25, 2015, available at http://state-journal.com/local%20 news/2015/09/25/medicaid-kynect-a-contentious-issuechange-would-cost-millions.
- 31 Kaiser Family Foundation, "State Exchange Profiles: Kentucky," available at http://kff.org/health-reform/state-profile/stateexchange-profiles-kentucky/ (last accessed November 2015).
- 32 Ja'nel Johnson, "What May Happen If Obamacare Is Rolled Back in Kentucky," WFPL News, November 9, 2015, available at http://wfpl.org/may-happen-obamacare-rolled-back-kentucky/.
- 33 Andrews, "Public Officials of the Year 2014: Carrie Banahan."
- 34 Steve Beshear, "My State Needs Obamacare. Now.", The New York Times, September 26, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/27/opinion/my-state-needs-obamacarenow.html?_r=0.
- 35 Andrews, "Public Officials of the Year 2014: Carrie Banahan."

.....